

# INTERMAP TECHNOLOGIES CORPORATION ANNUAL INFORMATION FORM YEAR ENDED DECEMBER 31, 2020

Corporate Office 8310 South Valley Highway Suite 240 Englewood, Colorado 80112 U.S.A.

March 31, 2021

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	1
CORPORATE STRUCTURE	2
GENERAL DEVELOPMENT OF THE BUSINESS	3
DESCRIPTION OF THE BUSINESS	5
General Overview	5
Summary of Products and Services	6
Business Model and Revenue	8
Revenues by Product Category	9
Pricing	9
Principal Markets	9
Selling and Distribution Methods	10
Production Process	11
Competition	12
Business Cycles	14
Employees	14
Foreign Operations	14
RISK FACTORS	15
DIVIDENDS	20
DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STRUCTURE	20
MARKET FOR SECURITIES	20
Trading Price and Volume	21
Prior Sales	21
DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS	22
LEGAL PROCEEDINGS AND REGULATORY ACTIONS	23
INTEREST OF MANAGEMENT AND OTHERS IN MATERIAL TRANSACTIONS .	23
TRANSFER AGENT AND REGISTRAR	24
MATERIAL CONTRACTS	24
INTERESTS OF EXPERTS	24
AUDIT COMMITTEE INFORMATION	24
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	26
SCHEDULE A – Audit Committee Charter	<b>A</b> -1

#### FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

In the interest of providing the shareholders and potential investors of Intermap Technologies® Corporation ("Intermap" or the "Company") with information about the Company and its subsidiaries, including management's assessment of Intermap's® and its subsidiaries' future plans and operations, certain information provided in this Annual Information Form (AIF) constitutes forwardlooking statements or information (collectively, "forward-looking statements"). Forward-looking statements are typically identified by words such as "may", "will", "should", "could", "anticipate," "expect," "project," "estimate," "forecast," "plan," "intend," "target," "believe," and similar expressions suggesting future outcomes, and includes statements that actions, events, or conditions "may", "would", "could", or "will" be taken or occur in the future. These forward-looking statements may be based on assumptions that the Company believes to be reasonable based on the information available on the date such statements are made, such statements are not guarantees of future performance and readers are cautioned against placing undue reliance on forward-looking statements. By their nature, these statements involve a variety of assumptions, known and unknown risks and uncertainties, and other factors which may cause actual results, levels of activity, and achievements to differ materially from those expressed or implied by such statements. The forward-looking information contained in this AIF is based on certain assumptions and analysis by management of the Company in light of its experience and perception of historical trends, current conditions and expected future development and other factors that it believes are appropriate.

The material factors and assumptions used to develop the forward-looking statements herein include, but are not limited to, the following: (i) there will be adequate liquidity available to the Company to carry out its operations; (ii) payments on material contracts will occur with a reasonable period of time after contract completion; (iii) the continued sales success of Intermap's products and services; (iv) the continued success of business development activities; (v) there will be no significant delays in the development and commercialization of the Company's products; (vi) the Company will continue to maintain sufficient and effective production and software development capabilities to compete on the attributes and cost of its products; (vii) there will be no significant reduction in the availability of qualified and cost-effective human resources; (viii) the continued existence and productivity of subsidiary operations; (ix) demand for geospatial related products and services will continue to grow in the foreseeable future; (x) there will be no significant barriers to the integration of the Company's products and services into customers' applications; (xi) the Company will be able to maintain compliance with applicable contractual and regulatory obligations and requirements, (xii) superior technologies/products do not develop that would render the Company's current product offerings obsolete, and (xiii) expected impact of COVID-19 on the Company's future operations and performance.

Intermap's forward-looking statements are subject to risks and uncertainties pertaining to, among other things, cash available to fund operations, availability of capital, revenue fluctuations, nature of government contracts, economic conditions, loss of key customers, retention and availability of executive talent, competing technologies, common share price volatility, loss of proprietary information, software functionality, internet and system infrastructure functionality, information technology security, breakdown of strategic alliances, and international and political considerations, including but not limited to those risks and uncertainties discussed under the heading "Risk Factors" in this AIF and the Company's other filings with securities regulators. The impact of any one risk, uncertainty, or factor on a particular forward-looking statement is not determinable with certainty as these are interdependent, and the Company's future course of action depends on Management's

assessment of all information available at the relevant time. Except to the extent required by law, the Company assumes no obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statements made in this AIF, whether as a result of new information, future events, or otherwise. All subsequent forward-looking statements, whether written or oral, attributable to the Company or persons acting on the Company's behalf, are expressly qualified in their entirety by these cautionary statements.

## UNLESS OTHERWISE NOTED, ALL DOLLAR OR "\$" REFERENCES IN THIS AIF ARE EXPRESSED IN UNITED STATES DOLLARS.

#### **CORPORATE STRUCTURE**

Intermap Technologies Corporation ("Intermap" or the "Company") was formed through the issuance of a Certificate of Amalgamation under the *Business Corporations Act* (Alberta) on February 25, 1997, as Intermap Technologies Limited. On November 11, 1996, the Company acquired all the assets that had comprised the image mapping services division of Intera Information Technologies Corporation (IITC), a company which traces its history operating mapping aircraft for the US Army back to 1919. The Company changed its name to Intermap Technologies Corporation and consolidated its Class A Common shares (the "Shares" or "Common Shares") on a 12.5-to-one basis by Articles of Amendment filed on May 25, 1999.

The head office of Intermap is located at 8310 South Valley Highway, Suite 240, Englewood, Colorado, USA 80112. Its registered office is located at 400, 3rd Avenue SW, Suite 3700, Calgary, Alberta, Canada T2P 4H2.

Intermap has four active, wholly-owned subsidiaries: Intermap Technologies, Inc. (Intermap U.S.A.), a corporation formed under the laws of Delaware, with its head office located in Englewood, Colorado; Intermap Technologies s.r.o. (Intermap s.r.o.), a corporation formed under the laws of the Czech Republic with its head office located in Prague, Czech Republic; P.T. ExsaMap Asia, formed under the laws of the Republic of Indonesia; and, Intermap Insurance Solutions Inc., a corporation formed under the laws of Delaware and a wholly owned subsidiary of Intermap U.S.A.

Intermap U.S.A. satisfies a United States federal government requirement that a United States entity own certain of the technologies used by Intermap. Intermap s.r.o. provides software development services for the Company. P.T. ExsaMap Asia provides geospatial data processing services primarily for the Company's mapping services operations. Intermap Insurance Solutions Inc. provides software and services to the global insurance sector. The Company actively conducts business through Intermap, Intermap U.S.A., Intermap s.r.o, P.T. ExsaMap Asia and Intermap Insurance Solutions Inc. The following chart illustrates the structure of the Company's subsidiaries and percentage of ownership.



## **GENERAL DEVELOPMENT OF THE BUSINESS**

## **General History**

Intermap was formed on January 31, 1996 and commenced active business operations on September 1, 1996. On November 11, 1996, the Company acquired all of the assets that had comprised the image mapping services division of Intera Information Technologies Corporation (IITC), a company which traces its history operating mapping aircraft for the U.S. Army back to 1919. On February 25, 1997, Intermap amalgamated with a junior capital pool corporation (effectively a publicly listed shell company) listed on the Alberta Stock Exchange (now the TSX Venture Exchange). On February 25, 2021, the Company's common shares started trading on the OTCQX® Best Market in the United States.

The assets acquired from IITC included cash and cash equivalents, employees, contracts, software, equipment, and goodwill. On November 11, 1996, under a Transfer, Assignment, and License Agreement (the ERIM Agreement) among Intermap, Environmental Research Institute of Michigan (ERIM), and Intermap U.S.A., Intermap acquired the rights to certain International Traffic in Arms Regulations (ITAR) restricted digital mapping technology developed by the Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency (DARPA).

Today, Intermap generates revenue from two market segments, government and commercial, and three product categories: geospatial data collection, value-added data production and licensing, and related downstream software solutions and services. Intermap's software solutions and services are unique because they bundle Intermap's proprietary data collection, processing infrastructure, and archive library.

#### 2016

In 2016, Intermap announced the release of a new version of its software to include rapidly automated data fusion and analytics, including risk scoring functionality. For example, in the insurance market, this unique functionality allows users to combine flood and other peril models with Intermap's proprietary terrain archive and the users' own data, such as claims history and accumulation, to deliver highly precise location-specific risk scores, covering any particular location in the world. Insurers that underwrite flood can now combine multiple flood models with heights above river levels together with their own loss histories to create a single score based on the most relevant and complete information available. Using this added functionality, InsitePro rapidly gained market share.

#### 2017

In January 2017, the Company announced it entered into a contract to upgrade its multi-frequency radar system, to support the execution of an acquisition services contract in South East Asia. The upgraded radar technology allows for remote sensing to produce imagery and elevation products in cloud and canopy covered geographies, where competing technologies are inadequate.

#### 2018

During 2018 the Company released its NEXTMap One<sup>™</sup> terrain dataset. NEXTMap One offers precision, 3D geospatial data at an unprecedented 1-m resolution anywhere in the world and is produced using Intermap's patented Intelligent Resolution Improvement System (IRIS<sup>TM</sup>). By combining the best features from multiple sensors, IRIS generates a seamless global dataset that is both highly accurate and spatially rich. Further, it is available everywhere on demand and can be provisioned through the cloud as-a-service. Intermap uses high-resolution satellite imagery along with multi-band radar, LiDAR and other datasets to produce NEXTMap One. This blend of data produces very high vertical accuracy of up to 1-m (LE90), enabling new applications at a very affordable price. NEXTMap One is designed for continuous and real-time updates, with regular data updates. The launch of NEXTMap One represents a significant technological advancement in global elevation data production. For example, at the end of 2018, the Company announced a business agreement with Lufthansa Systems GmbH & Co KG ("Lufthansa Systems"), where the companies will utilize IRIS technology to jointly bring to market the world's first certified high-resolution geospatial terrain dataset, called Lido Surface Data NEXTView ("NEXTView"), targeted at multiple aviation specific use cases. NEXTView was certified in 2019 and is currently utilized by subscribers to improve and enrich installed applications for air safety, flight planning logistics, situational awareness, training, and emergency response, among other solutions, for both commercial and government customers.

#### 2019

During 2019, the Company made significant progress in the development of Lido Surface Data NEXTView <sup>TM</sup>. Working with Lufthansa Systems, the Company stayed on schedule in building the product, conducting extensive quality control tests on the data and identifying a wide range of applicable customer segments. The dataset has attracted interest from multiple segments of the aviation industry, including avionics, airlines, Unmanned Aircraft Systems (UAS), and civil aviation authorities around the world. At the end of 2019, Lido Surface Data NEXTView became the first surface data solution to be certified for use in aviation systems.

In the autumn of 2019, the Company completed the data acquisition for a significant contract in Malaysia, with delivery of the datasets scheduled throughout 2020. Intermap's insurance business continued to grow in the U.S. supporting the growth of flood insurance solutions, and in Europe expanded into the financial services market.

#### 2020

During 2020, the COVID-19 pandemic created disruption to both the government and commercial market segments as governments focused resources on response to the virus and commercial aviation was reduced over 90% globally. Intermap continued to build growth organically: Obtaining EASA certification of the Lido Surface Data NEXTView product; adding InsitePro subscriptions; migrating

Aquarius RMA to the cloud to support multi-client subscriptions; and announcing a patent-pending artificial intelligence-driven, image analysis algorithm used to determine first floor elevations (FFE) for catastrophe management and flood insurance underwriting. The Company also completed the airborne acquisition delivery of Alaska elevation data after 10 years of recurring projects.

In August 2020, Intermap raised CAD\$2 million through a fully subscribed issuer private placement, using the proceeds to pay \$1 million for full settlement of \$33.9 million term notes. This resulted in a gain of \$32.9 million.

In November 2020, the Company raised an additional CAD\$3.8 million through a second fully subscribed issuer private placement.

# **DESCRIPTION OF THE BUSINESS**

#### **General Overview**

Intermap is a global geospatial information company, creating a wide variety of geospatial solutions and analytics for its customers. These geospatial solutions can be used in a wide range of applications including, but not limited to, location-based information, risk assessment, geographic information systems, engineering, utilities, global positioning systems maps, oil and gas, renewable energy, hydrology, environmental planning, land management, wireless communications, transportation, outdoor advertising, and 3D visualization. Intermap has three core sources of revenue: geospatial data acquisition and production, value-added data licensing, and software solutions and services.

Intermap creates geospatial datasets, including elevation models and imagery, using its proprietary radar technology mounted in a Learjet aircraft. The Company has two radar-equipped aircraft, which provide operational flexibility related to geographical location of data collection. Intermap's radar-based technology allows it to collect data at any time of the day, including through cloud cover or darkness, which are conditions that limit most other competitive technologies. The radar technology also enables data to be collected over larger areas, at higher collection speeds, and at accuracy levels that are difficult to achieve with competitive systems. Once the raw digital data is collected, it is processed to create three different geospatial datasets: digital surface models, digital terrain models, and orthorectified radar images (similar to a black-and-white photo). All of the Company's data acquisition and production is controlled and managed through Intermap's ISO 9001:2000 quality management system.

Unlike other geospatial companies, Intermap often retains ownership of its data and generates further revenue by licensing the use of its geospatial products, including with added value for specific applications. Intermap believes it is the only company that currently offers high-resolution 3D geospatial data for the entire globe on demand, which can be provisioned as a service.

In addition to "pole-to-pole" high resolution terrain, Intermap's proprietary NEXTMap® data archive includes additional feature layers such as 3D city models, census data, weather-related hazards, points of interest, cellular towers, flood models, wildfire models, building footprints, road vectors, clutter heights, and aerodrome features. The Company has many years of experience aggregating, fusing, and maintaining data derived from a number of different sensor technologies and data sources and types.

Intermap uses NEXTMap to build solutions for specific vertical markets and grow revenue from elevation data-as-a-service (EDaaS) solutions. InsitePro is insurance underwriting software offered to

evaluate risk and is gaining market share in North America. With the launch of NEXTView in the aviation market, the Company is targeting multiple aviation-specific use cases to improve and enrich installed applications for air safety, flight planning logistics, situational awareness, training, and emergency response, among other solutions, for both commercial and government customers.

#### Summary of Products and Services

#### **Data Acquisition and Production**

Historically, this has been the Company's core source of revenue. Work is project-based, typically with sovereign clients, and each project is tailored to the specific needs of the client. Intermap's aircraft can operate around the world, and with the support of local partnerships, the Company has never failed to deliver on a data acquisition project. The digital elevation models created from this radar sensor have a 1-meter posting and vertical accuracy of up to 25 cm in unobstructed regions with slopes less than 10 degrees. The image created from the radar sensor has been corrected to remove geometric distortions caused by the terrain and has a 0.625 meter resolution and horizontal accuracy of 1.5 meters.

#### Value-added Data Licenses

Intermap's radar sensor systems create three core digital map products as follows:

**Digital Surface Model (DSM):** a digital elevation model that measures the top surface of the earth and objects located on it. The DSM is derived from the radar hitting the top of objects or the "first-reflective-surface." The DSM data includes vegetation, buildings, roads, and natural terrain features. Examples of DSM-related applications include line-of-sight calculations for cell tower placement, property development analysis, and military operations support. A DSM can also be used as a comparatively inexpensive means to improve the accuracy of cartographic products such as topographic line maps and road maps.

**Digital Terrain Model (DTM):** a topographic model of the "bare earth." A DTM is a DSM that has had vegetation, buildings, and other cultural features digitally removed, leaving just the underlying terrain. This is achieved using Intermap's proprietary software tools that create terrain elevations based on measurements of the ground contained in the original radar data. A DTM provides a geometrically correct reference frame over which other data layers, such as aerial photography and other types of images, can be draped. The DTM, coupled with surface analysis tools, supports applications such as the development of accurate topographic maps. The DTM is also a valuable component in analysis involving various terrain characteristics such as profile, cross-section, line-of-sight, aspect, and slope. Examples of DTM-related applications include flood modeling, agricultural land analysis, recreational GPS applications, I]internet mapping, optical image orthorectification and automotive applications.

**Multi-Frequency Orthorectified Radar Imagery (ORI):** The system produces 5 image layers: four P-band polarimetric images (including HH, HV, VH, and VV) which provide information on infrastructure, including infrastructure under vegetative cover and one X-band image (HH polarization). All 5 radar images are grayscale, look similar to a black-and-white photograph, and image the earth's surface. The ORI's are derived from the intensity of the radar wave that is rebounded from the earth's surface back to the radar system, either X or P. The radar imagery is then processed using the DSM to remove the distortions that are inherent with any image collection process. This rectification process results in each pixel in the image being located in its correct geometric position. The ORI is typically used as the basis for extracting terrain features such as roads, trees, and buildings and for other mapping applications such as topographic line maps.

Intermap's production and editing capabilities create the following digital products in areas the radar sensor has not collected data:

**NEXTMap One**: Precision, 3D geospatial data at an unprecedented 1-m resolution, produced using Intermap's patented Intelligent Resolution Improvement System (IRIS<sup>TM</sup>). By combining the best features from multiple sensors, IRIS generates a seamless global dataset that is both highly accurate and spatially rich. Intermap uses high-resolution satellite imagery along with multi-band radar, LiDAR and other datasets to produce NEXTMap One. This blend of data produces very high vertical accuracy of up to 1m (LE90), enabling new applications at an affordable price. NEXTMap One is designed for continual and real-time updates, with planned yearly data updates.

Using the above core products as foundation elements, Intermap produces additional mapping and image products for its customers tailored to customer-specific accuracy requirements, file formats, and coordinate systems. These products include:

**Custom contours:** enable the end user to perform profile analyses, elevation identification, slope modeling, or to create detailed maps. Because these contours are based on the Company's geospatial database DTM, the Company is able to offer higher accuracy digital map products than traditional publicly available products.

**Terrain-derived hydrology datasets:** provide water bodies and double line drainages. With this dataset, the end user can perform more accurate stream flow and soil erosion analyses, and snowmelt runoff predictions.

**Terrain-derived coastline datasets:** represent coastal boundaries in the end users' area of interest. The end user can use it in coastal GIS applications for more efficient and correct analyses.

**Slope maps:** represent the terrain's degree of slope. This is useful for quick and effective slope analyses of the terrain.

**Aspect maps:** display the cardinal direction of the slope for effective terrain analyses. The aspect helps define the amount of sunlight striking the surface of the terrain.

**Hillshade images:** provide the end user with a more accurate and clearer visualization of the topography. It is well suited for hiking applications, site planning, presentations, and plotting.

**Contours:** provide high quality contour layers as a visual aid to performing profile analysis, elevation identification, slope indication, or to create detailed maps.

**Clutter:** includes both Clutter Type and Clutter Height provided for all vegetation and urban clutter classes.

Land cover: provides a colorized land classification overlay that identifies and classifies the context of the urban footprint, open land, and forest cover.

Intermap's data is licensed to clients for tightly defined end uses, or to value-added resellers to create and commercialize derivative products.

#### **Data-as-a-Service Solutions**

**InsitePro**: InsitePro is configurable insurance underwriting software. The application calculates location-specific risk by combining the Company's geospatial datasets with third-party and public information to create accurate and dependable risk assessments for natural catastrophe risk. InsitePro delivers risk information derived from complex risk models and datasets in a clear visual environment, in terms that fit seamlessly with a client's business and workflow. Clients can evaluate single locations or large portfolios of locations quickly and easily. InsitePro is gaining market share in the United States insurance market with underwriters and carriers who are insuring flood. With changes to the National Flood Insurance Program, it is expected that demand for risk assessment solutions that can support flood underwriting will increase significantly. Beyond the United States, InsitePro is also gaining market share in Canada.

InsitePro is sold directly to clients as pre-paid annual subscriptions.

**Insurance Services:** Intermap's Czech office has been the principal source of flood risk data, models, and software for the Czech insurance industry for over a decade. With a continuing relationship with the national insurance association (CAP), over 80% of flood underwriters in the country use Intermap's products and services. Intermap also serves the Slovak insurance industry, with 80% market share.

Revenue is realized on a contract basis supporting clients with the services they need. The Company has invested in the transition of this business to a software product, with future revenue expected to be based on pre-paid subscriptions.

**NEXTView:** The Company's high-quality configurable data solution serves various aviation markets, including avionics, drone and government regulatory agencies. The solution combines information and data from both Intermap and Lufthansa Systems to deliver superior terrain and obstacle awareness that improves airborne safety and efficiency. The partnership with Lufthansa Systems enables the solution to be certified for avionic applications. This certification is a significant barrier to entry into the aviation market. Lufthansa currently serves a large market share of avionics manufacturers and airlines through which it will offer NEXTView.

#### **Business Model and Revenue**

Intermap's foundational assets and core capabilities provide a competitive advantage. Any future competitors hoping to offer geospatial solutions on the same scale as Intermap will be faced with prohibitive capital costs and will be competing for customers who are able to purchase products and services with immediate availability from Intermap. Additionally, competitors' software products will not have access to Intermap's proprietary geospatial archive.

Intermap operates in one industry segment, digital mapping and related services, with three different classifications of revenue: Acquisition Services (fee-for-service contracts), Value-added Data Licenses (geospatial database licensing), and Software and Solutions.

#### Geospatial Data Acquisition and Production Services

The Company's mapping services business typically involves a client requesting imagery and/or a digital elevation model for a specific area and purpose. Intermap provides such data on a fee-for-service contract basis and then typically licenses the use of the data and/or digital maps to the

customer. These custom mapping services projects have traditionally been conducted as a result of government or commercial contracts. The offerings frequently include data integration and maintenance programs. Project-specific contractual data acquisition has historically generated significant revenues and margins for the Company. However they are unpredictable in timing and value, thus creating sources of revenue and margins that can vary significantly on a quarter-to-quarter and year-over-year basis. See "Risk Factors – Revenue Fluctuations."

#### Value-added Data Licenses

Intermap creates and updates a worldwide database of location-based information which is licensed to a broad group of customers. Intermap adds value to raw data to maximize the revenue and usefulness for the client. The products are provisioned as a service or through perpetual license.

#### Software and Solutions

Intermap's software is licensed with pre-paid annual subscriptions which generate recurring predictable revenue. Services are delivered on a contract-by-contract basis, to best support clients and produce predictable revenue.

NEXTView is licensed for drone applications through annual subscriptions based upon the nature of the business and number of drones. Government aviation authorities purchase long-term or perpetual licenses, with maintenance and updates sold in subsequent years.

#### **Revenues by Product Category**

The Company recorded revenues for the following categories of products and services during the two most recently completed financial years:

(in thousands)	2020	2019
Acquisition Services	\$1,390	\$6,925
Value-added Data	908	797
Software and Solutions	2,422	2,330
	\$4,720	\$10,052

#### Pricing

Pricing for mapping services varies by customer, location, and their individual requirements. The project price under a contract is typically negotiated with the customer as a function of the area requested, its location, terrain characteristics, and the type of license requested.

The Company's value-added data pricing is dependent on accuracy and includes set pricing per square kilometer or usage level, if it is acquired as a service.

The Company's software and solutions pricing includes annual subscriptions, and one-time purchases of enterprise level licenses, per-user, per-click and for specific functionality.

## Principal Markets

#### Market Overview

Intermap believes that several markets requiring reliable location-based information and 3D terrain data exist as follows:

#### **Government Agencies**

A large portion of Intermap's revenue comes from government contracts with national mapping agencies. The Company is a leading supplier of imagery, DSMs and DTMs to United States federal agencies, including the National Geospatial Intelligence Agency (NGA) and the United States Geological Survey (USGS). As the Company collects data around the world, it expects increased opportunities to arise for selling licensed products to government agencies outside of the United States.

The data is a key requirement for many types of initiatives, including base mapping/cadastral systems, infrastructure planning, natural resource management, risk management, economic development, and intelligence.

#### Geospatial Data Market

Beyond government agencies, end users of geospatial data are found throughout the economy, including automakers, telecommunications companies, software providers, engineering firms, and more.

Intermap is continuing to develop its insurance software application, InsitePro, to continue to gain market share in the U.S. and European markets. Underwriters and carriers concerned with flood and other natural catastrophe perils are increasingly demanding solutions that can help assess, segment, rate and select risks for underwriting. The flood insurance industry is evolving quickly in the United States, Canada, Europe and Asia, and InsitePro is poised to serve those growing markets.

Intermap is marketing its geospatial database to a number of traditional geospatial markets. In these markets, customers typically use desktop-based GIS and engineering systems offered by strategic companies such as ESRI (a GIS mapping software company), Autodesk (a 3D design software company), and Blue Marble - Global Mapper (a GIS data processing company) for planning, engineering, environmental management, site, or route selection and permitting.

#### Selling and Distribution Methods

Data distribution occurs through direct sales, channel partners, value-added partners, OEMs, or through the Company's Internet-based store.

#### Direct Sales

Direct sales are carried out through a commissioned sales team employed by the Company. The direct sales team is responsible for the sale of data acquisition services, licensing of the geospatial database, and software subscriptions.

#### **Channel Partners**

In order to reach markets not easily accessed by traditional direct selling efforts, the Company leverages a network of channel partners. These partnerships are established to broaden the Company's customer base, penetrate new markets, and establish recurring revenue streams. The Company attempts to work with channel partners who are generally well-positioned in broad and diverse vertical markets. The channel partners distribute the Company's products and services to their principal markets and create and sell solutions or consumer products based on the Company's product infrastructure. Ultimately, Intermap's selection of a channel partner is governed by its ability to

promote an integrated solution or product to mass markets, thereby creating an opportunity for recurring revenue to the Company.

#### **Production Process**

The Company owns all of the technology required to create, collect, process, edit, and deliver products to its customers. All of the Company's production processes, quality assurance, and quality control processes are documented under the Company's ISO 9001:2000 Quality Management System.

#### **Radar Production**

Areas targeted for radar collection are first flight-planned by Intermap's operations staff. Field crews are then dispatched to install GPS-based ground control points, as required. The aircraft and radar are subsequently flown to collect data over the target locations. The collected raw radar data is sent to the Company's interferometric processing (IP) centers either in Denver, Colorado or Jakarta, Indonesia. During IP, the raw radar data and GPS information are converted into a fully orthorectified (corrected) image and a digital surface model on a flight line basis. These flight line products are then joined together into map sheets. These DSM and ORI are then fed into Intermap's auto DTM engine. This engine creates a digital terrain model completely automatically which enables Intermap to scale up the production of our core products. Once the DSM, DTM, and ORI are generated, they are passed to QA for checking where quality is ensured.

#### Specialized Skill and Knowledge

The Company needs well-trained technical staff having knowledge in software development and radarrelated disciplines and/or mapping. Intermap fills a portion of this requirement for software developers, engineers, scientists, and technicians through recruitment programs at accredited colleges and universities. Career paths frequently lead from technician, to design engineer or software developer, to manager. In addition, the requirement for mapping specialists is fulfilled from the conventional GIS community or through graduates of GIS programs at both community colleges and universities.

#### Radar Technology

The Company's ability to produce multi-frequency radar imagery and 3D digital elevation models over large areas and with a high level of detail and accuracy results from its proprietary radar digital mapping technology. This technology remotely and simultaneously collects latitude, longitude, and elevation (x, y, and z coordinates) data with an extremely high level of efficiency relative to other mapping technologies. An added benefit of the radar technology is the ability to collect data in poor visibility conditions (night or cloud cover) and to fly at high altitudes, which facilitates a wide swath of data collection. The Company's standard DEM product provides a vertical accuracy of up to 50 cm and imagery of a horizontal resolution of up to 25 cm. The P-band sensor provides the unique capability of foliage penetration, providing imagery of infrastructure typically hidden below forest canopy. Intermap believes it has a strong leadership position in the mapping industry as a result of its proprietary IFSAR radar technology.

The Company operates two radar systems. Each system consists of two quad-polarimetric P-band antennae, two X-band radar antennae coupled to a transmitter receiver and data storage system. Both radar systems are mounted in Learjet 36A aircraft. The X-band system is configured in an IFSAR mode, the two images created are processed via a digital correlation process that extracts terrain height information used to geometrically correct the radar image. The radar technology uses GPS data,

together with onboard laser-based inertial measurement data to attain highly accurate positioning control. The accuracy of the system's positioning information, along with careful baseline calibration, reduces the likelihood that additional location measurements are required in subsequent processing steps.

Compared with competing technologies, the Company's ability to produce data on time and within a specified budget is largely due to the radar technology's all-weather acquisition capability (with the exception of abnormally high winds and turbulence) and its superior speed and efficiency. The post-collection processing of the data is also less labor-intensive than competing technologies (see "Competition").

#### Competition

#### **Data Acquisition**

The Company's geospatial solutions approach does include the use of an airborne remote sensing radar technology and there are a number of such technologies that compete with Intermap's radarbased capabilities as summarized below:

**LiDAR:** Intermap believes that LiDAR is the most competitive technology to the Company's IFSAR based radar system because of its availability and accuracy. The equipment is easily obtainable, and mapping services are usually offered by companies on a fee-for-service basis. Pricing, while project-specific, typically ranges from approximately \$60 to \$250 per square kilometer in the US for large areas (>5000 kilometers square), roughly five to ten times the cost of Intermap's products and the end product varies dramatically in quality and precision. In other parts of the world, the price can be significantly higher. However, given the high level of competition in the LiDAR sector, it is likely that prices will continue to be driven down. Although LiDAR is capable of higher accuracy than Intermap's radar technology, it continues to have challenges in our niche markets due to its inability to cover large areas efficiently, limited ability to fly in poor weather conditions, non-standard processing methods to derive hydro-enforced (rivers run downstream) DSM and DTM finished data products, and a much higher cost associated with collecting large areas relative to the Company's radar technology. Furthermore, Intermap believes that LiDAR does not play a key role in the cloud belt regions of the world, due to its inability to operate through dense clouds. While Intermap considers its radar capability to be a competing technology, the Company also has partnership agreements with LiDAR suppliers to provide their products and services as part of an optimum geospatial solution for the Company's customers.

**Other IFSAR Systems:** The Company believes there is only one other active commercial company worldwide with IFSAR radar technology. Orbisat da Amazonia S.A. (Orbisat) operates an IFSAR system used primarily in South America. Orbisat has historically been active in the IFSAR market and the Company believes that they will remain an active competitor to Intermap during 2020.

**Satellite Imagery:** Three high-resolution commercial satellite technologies, with the capability to derive high resolution elevation models, have either recently launched or represent a one-time mission. Intermap partners with certain satellite imagery suppliers to provide dedicated geospatial solutions to its customers.

**Optical Satellite Sensors:** For technical and economic reasons, Intermap believes it is difficult to use satellite optical data from suppliers such as DigitalGlobe and Planet Labs to generate stereo images of large areas and apply photogrammetry to create elevation data. Intermap has previously

sold terrain data to satellite companies in order to provide them with the elevation data they require to rectify their satellite imagery for their customers. Intermap also sells terrain data to NGA, which is the largest customer for the satellite companies. The Company regards satellite imagery as a complementary data layer, providing color or black-and-white optical images that can be draped over Intermap's 3D terrain data.

With the recent advancements in Intermap's Web Service offerings, based on the NEXTMap database, there are newfound possibilities in the orthorectification of satellite images. Intermap is now finding several high-resolution satellite providers are inquiring about services based on our NEXTMap database. These include both online and under license services.

The Ministry of Economy, Trade, and Industry (METI) of Japan and the United States National Aeronautics and Space Administration (NASA) released the ASTER GDEM V2 on October 17, 2011. This elevation model has a vertical accuracy of 20-meters. The first version of the ASTER GDEM, released in June 2009, was generated using stereo-pair imagery collected by the ASTER instrument onboard the satellite. ASTER GDEM coverage spans from 83 degrees north latitude to 83 degrees south, encompassing 99 percent of Earth's landmass. The improved GDEM V2 adds 260,000 additional stereo-pairs, improving coverage and reducing the occurrence of artifacts. The refined production algorithm provides improved spatial resolution, increased horizontal and vertical accuracy, and superior water body coverage and detection. The ASTER GDEM V2 maintains the GeoTIFF format and the same gridding and tile structure as V1, with 30-meter postings and 1 x 1 degree tiles. This elevation data set has not been hydro-enforced and is negatively biased downward by approximately 10-meters. Intermap believes that this data is not sufficiently precise for most commercial applications such as aviation safety, environmental control, engineering, flood management and topographic mapping.

Intermap has merged ASTER V2 and SRTM (explained below) and calibrated it using high resolution LiDAR data from a spaceborne LiDAR sensor (ICESat) to derive an elevation model with fewer artifacts than the ASTER V2 and with a better vertical accuracy. The Company introduced this product in June 2012, called World 30, at a 30-meter horizontal resolution and a follow-on product called World 10 at a 10-meter horizontal resolution, in June 2015.

**SAR Satellite Sensors:** A new SAR synthetic aperture radar (SAR) satellite called TerraSAR-X was launched in 2010 by the German military. This satellite is a SAR satellite with 3-meter pixel horizontal resolution in strip map mode and 1-meter horizontal resolution in spotlight mode. A second TerraSAR-X platform was launched in a tandem orbit with the original creating the Tandem-X mission (launched in 2007) which provides an interferometric solution to derive digital elevation data. The first pass of the globe by Tandem-X mission has enabled the creation of a first look digital elevation model with a 12-meter posting and a 3-meter vertical accuracy. This elevation model is currently available to the public. Additionally, the first release of the Tandem-X DEM will not be hydro-enforced, which will make the data set not suitable for many applications such as topographic and flood mapping.

**One-Time Shuttle Mission:** A NASA space shuttle mission flown in February 2000 generated near worldwide digital map coverage of the Earth's surface, using IFSAR technology. Intermap was a member of one of two teams chosen by the NGA to produce and edit the shuttle mission data. The digital maps generated by the mission have a vertical accuracy of 10-meters at 30-meters horizontal resolution (USA), or DEM posting. Intermap believes that this data is not sufficiently

precise for most commercial applications such as automobile related applications, aviation safety, environmental control, engineering, and flood management.

While Intermap expects competitors to eventually develop or acquire technology that competes with its IFSAR radar digital mapping capabilities, the Company believes that it has a lead in accuracy, efficiency, production throughput, know-how, and software tools to manage the production process. In particular, within the cloud belt, the high resolution (.25-meter) cloud free Multi-Frequency IFSAR radar image is still a key differentiator for Intermap. The Company's business initiatives, InsitePro, 1-meter elevation data, World 30 DSM, and World 10 DSM, along with its e-commerce data store are intended to capitalize on the market lead Intermap believes it currently enjoys. Additionally, while Intermap considers satellite imagery to be a competing technology, the Company also has partnership agreements with certain satellite imagery suppliers to provide their products as part of an optimum geospatial solution for the Company's customers.

#### Software and Solutions

Intermap's Insurance offerings, including software and services, face competition from software suppliers that include Core Logic, Verisk and Lexis Nexis.

Intermap's competitors may have significantly more financial, technical, marketing and other resources than the Company. Many of these competitors have extensive customer-bases and broader customer relationships than Intermap, and they also have longer operating histories and greater name recognition, particularly in the software product space. The Company believes that it competes effectively with higher quality proprietary datasets, delivered with a product that compares favorably on ease of use, specialization in solving customer problems, optimization of accessed datasets, pricing, and quality.

#### **Business Cycles**

The Company's mapping services business is highly dependent on government budgeting cycles and, to a lesser extent, value added data re-sales to state and local governments that are also subject to government budgeting cycles. These government cycles can be as long as 36 months or more.

Data licensing and software/services can be sold with a much shorter sales cycle, typically three months or less.

Recurring revenue from software is a growing part of Intermap's top line, which adds some stability to financial planning for the Company.

#### Employees

As of December 31, 2020, Intermap had 68 employees located as follows: 14 in Calgary, Canada; 22 in Englewood, Colorado, USA; 2 in New York, USA; 1 in California, USA; 1 in Virginia, USA; 13 in the Czech Republic; and 15 in Jakarta, Indonesia.

#### Foreign Operations

The Company operates through its three active subsidiaries which are based in the United States, Czech Republic, and Indonesia. The Company has a long history of performing projects in a wide variety of countries in addition to the countries in which it resides. In 2020, approximately 29% of Intermap's revenue was derived from the United States, 31% from Asia Pacific, and 40% from

Europe. For more details, see "Risk Factors – Foreign Operations" below and the financial statement note entitled "Segmented Information" of the consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2020, a copy of which is filed and is available on SEDAR at www.sedar.com.

# **RISK FACTORS**

The risks and uncertainties described below are not exhaustive. Additional risks not presently known or currently deemed immaterial may also impair the Company's business operations. If any of the events described in the following business risks actually occur, overall business, operating results, and the financial condition of the Company could be materially adversely affected.

# Cash Flow and Liquidity

The Company is dependent upon its cash flow from operations to fund its business as it currently has no line of credit or credit facility currently in place. The Company believes access to equity capital markets is constrained. The cash position of the Company at December 31, 2020 was \$1.8 million, compared with \$1.2 million at December 31, 2019. During 2020, the Company recognized \$4.7 million of revenue compared to \$10.1 million for 2019. Most of the decline can be attributed to contracting delays caused by the COVID-19 global pandemic, and any potential further impact may not be fully reflected in operations until future periods.

The above factors in the aggregate indicate there are material uncertainties which may cast significant doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern. The Company's ability to continue as a going concern is dependent on management's ability to successfully secure sales with upfront payments and obtain additional financing. Failure to achieve one or more of these requirements could have a materially adverse effect on the Company's financial condition and / or results of operations. The Board of Directors and management continues to address these issues including exploring several strategic alternatives. Such alternatives could include a sale of the Company, a sale of assets, a business combination, continuing as a standalone entity under a new capital structure, or no substantive change. During 2020, the Company settled the \$33.9 million term loan for \$1 million cash and raised \$5.8 million through fully subscribed issuer private placements. There can be no assurance that further capital will be available or the consideration of strategic alternatives will result in the completion of any transaction or any other alternative.

## Availability of Capital

Cash generated from operations may not be sufficient to satisfy current liquidity requirements. As such, the Company will require additional capital. The extent of the Company's future capital requirements will depend on many factors, including, but not limited to, the market acceptance of its products and services, demand for geospatial related products and service, and competition within this industry. No assurance can be given that any such additional funding will be available or that, if available, it can be obtained on terms favorable to the Company.

## **Revenue Fluctuations**

Intermap's revenue has fluctuated over the years. Acquisition services projects, the purchase of valueadded data, and the purchase of software and solutions by the Company's customers are all scheduled per customer requirements and the timing of regulatory and/or budgetary decisions. The commencement or completion of acquisition projects within a particular quarter or year, the timing of regulatory approvals, operating decisions of clients, and the fixed-cost nature of Intermap's business, among other factors, may cause the Company's results to vary significantly between fiscal years and between quarters in the same fiscal year.

#### Nature of Government Contracts

Intermap conducts a significant portion of its business either directly from, or in cooperation with, the United States government, other governments around the world, and international funding agencies. In many cases, the terms of these contracts provide for cancellation at the option of the government or agency at any time. The current state of the public finances in many of the countries the Company has historically operated in has led to reductions in the amount of data ordered by its government customers. In addition, many of Intermap's products and services require government appropriations and regulatory licenses, permits, and approvals, the timing and receipt of which are not within Intermap's control. Any of these factors could have an effect on Intermap's revenue, earnings, and cash flow.

# **Foreign Operations**

A significant portion of Intermap's revenue is expected to come from customers outside of the United States and is therefore subject to additional risks, including impacts of the spread of COVID-19 on customer operations, foreign currency exchange rate fluctuations, agreements that may be difficult to enforce, receivables difficult to collect through a foreign country's legal system, and the imposition of foreign-country-imposed withholding taxes or other foreign taxes.

#### **General Economic Trends**

The spread of COVID-19 has significantly impacted the global economy and has been characterized as a pandemic by the World Health Organization. The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic and other worldwide economic conditions could have an adverse effect on Intermap's business, financial condition, or results of operations. Adverse changes in general economic or political conditions in any of the major countries in which the Company does business could also adversely affect Intermap's operating results.

#### Key Customers

During 2020, the Company had three key customers that accounted for 40% of the Company's total revenue. In 2019, the Company had three key customers that accounted for approximately 73% of the Company's total revenue. To the extent that significant customers cancel or delay orders, Intermap's revenue, earnings, and cash flow could be materially and adversely affected.

#### **Executive Talent**

Intermap is focused on aligning its resources with its acquisition services, value-added data and software and solutions revenue opportunities. This realignment requires the retention of executive talent. The Company will continue to invest in training and leadership development in response to the changes within the Company to retain talent.

#### **Competing Technologies**

With respect to the Company's software applications, several direct and indirect competitors are currently in the market with product offerings that could be considered at least partially competitive

to Intermap's products. These potential competitors vary in size and could have greater technical and/or financial resources than the Company, to develop and market their products. The financial performance of the Company may be adversely affected by such competition. Intermap continues to evaluate its data collection capabilities and look for improvements to the performance of its radar technology. Although there are only a few direct Intermap competitors currently, the industry is characterized by rapid technological progress. Intermap's ability to continue to develop and introduce new products and services, or incorporate enhancements to existing products and services, may require significant additional research and development expenditures and investments in support infrastructure.

Another approach to production of digital elevation models is the use of auto correlation software to analyze common points in two or more optical images of the same area taken from different viewing angles. Essentially this is the same principle that is used by technicians as they extract elevation points using stereo photogrammetric techniques, but in this case, it is automated using computer software image matching algorithms. This process is well known and has seen incremental, evolutionary improvement over time. Advances in computing power, coupled with massive storage solutions, may make this technology useful over larger areas in the future, and if so, could represent a significant competing technology.

Any required additional financing needed by the Company to remain competitive with these other technologies may not be available or, if available, may not be on terms satisfactory to the Company.

## **Common Share Price Volatility**

The market price of the Company's common shares has fluctuated widely in recent periods and is likely to continue to be volatile. A number of factors can affect the market price of Intermap's common stock including (i) actual or anticipated variations in operating results, (ii) the low daily trading volume of the Company's stock, (iii) announcement of technological innovations or new products by the Company or its competitors, (iv) competition, including pricing pressures and the potential impact of competitors products on sales, (v) changing conditions in the geospatial and related industries, (vi) unexpected production difficulties, (vii) changes in financial estimates or recommendations by stock market analysts regarding Intermap or its competitors, (viii) announcements by Intermap or its competitors of acquisitions, strategic partnerships, or joint ventures, (ix) additions or departures of senior officers, (x) changes in economic or political conditions (xi) the selling of significant holdings by large investors, and (xii) the Company's ability to meet the continued listing requirements of the Toronto Stock Exchange to maintain the listing of its common shares.

#### Loss of Proprietary Information

Intermap currently holds patents on the technology used in its operations and products and it also relies heavily on trade secrets, know-how, expertise, experience, and the marketing ability of its personnel to remain competitive. Although Intermap requires all employees, consultants, and third parties to agree to keep its proprietary information confidential, no assurance can be given that the steps taken by Intermap will be effective in deterring misappropriation of its technologies. Additionally, no assurance can be given that employees or consultants will not challenge the legitimacy or scope of their confidentiality obligations, or that third parties, in time, could not independently develop and deploy equivalent or superior technologies.

#### Software Functionality

Defects in the Company's software applications, delays in delivery, and failures or mistakes in the Company's software code could materially harm the Company's business, including customer relationships and operating results.

#### Internet and System Infrastructure Functionality

The end customers of the Company's software applications depend on internet service providers, online service providers and the Company's infrastructure for access to the software applications the Company provides to its customers. These services are subject to service outages and delays due to system failures, stability or interruption. As a result, the Company may not be able to meet a satisfactory level of service as agreed to with its customers, which could have a material adverse effect on the Company's business, revenues, operating results and financial condition.

#### Information Technology Security

The Company's software applications are dependent on its ability to protect its computer equipment and the information stored in its data centers against damage that may be caused by fire, power loss, telecommunication failures, unauthorized intrusion, computer viruses, disabling devices and other similar events. A failure in the Company's production systems or a disaster or other event affecting production systems or business operations, both internally and externally, could result in a disruption to the Company's software services. Such a disruption could also impact the Company's reputation and cause it to lose customers, revenue, face litigation, or necessitate customer service/repair work that would involve substantial costs and could ultimately have a material impact on the Company.

Intermap's geospatial database is a valuable asset to the Company. While Intermap has invested in database management, information technology security, firewalls, and offsite duplicate storage, there is a risk of a loss of data through unauthorized access or a customer violating the terms of the Company's end user licensing agreements and distributing unauthorized copies of its data. Intermap has, and will continue to invest, in both legal resources to strengthen its licensing agreements with its customers and in overall information technology protection.

## Cybersecurity

The Company's software applications and geospatial database are dependent upon protection against damage or loss that may be caused by a cyberattack. Loss or theft of the Company's geospatial database could result in lost revenue or the ability of a competitor to provide competing software solutions. A hostile Denial of Service (DoS) action could disrupt the Company's software services. Such a disruption could impact the Company's reputation and cause it to lose customers, revenue, face litigation, or necessitate customer service/repair work that would involve substantial costs and could ultimately have a material impact on the Company.

Intermap has invested in database management, information technology security, and firewalls to mitigate the risk of loss or theft of the Company's data. Further investments have been made to prevent DoS activities and improvements to the software services' defenses against such attacks.

The Company undertakes periodic reviews of its information technology infrastructure and security policies using the SANS CIS Critical Security Controls as a framework. The areas of focus for review pertain to user and system authentication and access; internal network configuration and security; data storage resiliency and security; and hosted application access security. These periodic reviews serve to

proactively shore up areas of vulnerability and ensure policies are effective and enforced. However, the risk cannot be eliminated entirely, and the Company has invested in insurance to mitigate loss in the event of a cyberattack.

## Exporting Products – Political Considerations

Internap's data collection systems contain technology that is classified as a defense article under the International Traffic and Arms Regulations. All mapping efforts undertaken outside the United States, therefore, constitute a temporary export of a defense article, requiring prior written approval by the United States Department of State for each country within which data acquisition operations are to be performed. The Company does not currently anticipate that requirements for export permits will have a material impact on its operations, although either government policy or government relations with select foreign countries may change to the point of affecting the Company's operational opportunities.

#### **Political Instability**

Political or significant instability in a region where Intermap is conducting data collection activities and any of its other services, or where Intermap has clients, could adversely impact Intermap's business.

#### **Environmental Regulation**

Changes in environmental regulation could have an adverse effect on the Company's airborne data acquisition services business. For example, requirements for cleaner burning aircraft fuel could result in increased costs which could impact the Company's pricing model for acquisition services projects. The complexity loop and breadth of environmental and climate change related issues make it extremely difficult to predict the potential impact on the Company. Compliance with environmental regulation can be costly, and non-compliance can result in fines, penalties and loss of licenses.

#### **Regulatory Approvals**

The development and application of certain of the Company's products requires the approval of applicable regulatory authorities. A failure to obtain such approval on a timely basis, or material conditions imposed by such authority in connection with the approval, would materially affect the prospects of the Company.

#### Aircraft/Radar Lost or Damaged

Although the Company believes that the probability of one of the Company's aircraft or radar sustaining significant damage or being lost in its entirety is extremely low, such damage or loss could occur. The Company is expected to have available to it, for data collection purposes, one additional aircraft at any given time. The risk to the Company of loss from the damage of an aircraft is therefore considered to be minimal. In the event that a radar mapping system is lost in its entirety through the destruction of the aircraft, it would take the Company approximately six to nine months to replace the lost equipment, if required.

#### **Global Positioning System Failure**

GPS satellites have been available to the commercial market for many years. The continued unrestricted access to the signals produced by these GPS satellites are helpful, but not required, in the collection of the Company's IFSAR data. A loss of GPS would have such a global impact that it is

believed that controlling authorities would almost certainly make another system available to GPS receivers in relatively short order.

#### Information Openly Available to the Public

The Company accesses information available to the public via the internet and may incorporate pieces of such information into its products. If a source of public information determined that the Company was profiting from free information, there is risk it could seek compensation.

#### Force Majeure

The Company's projects may be adversely affected by risks outside of its control including labor unrest, civil disorder, war, subversive activities or sabotage, fires, floods, explosions or other catastrophes, epidemics, or quarantine restrictions.

#### DIVIDENDS

The Company has not paid any cash dividends on any class of shares during the three most recently completed financial years. Further, the Company has not paid any cash dividends since its inception and does not intend to pay any cash dividends in the foreseeable future. The Company intends to retain any earnings to finance its operations. There are no restrictions preventing the Company from paying dividends.

#### DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STRUCTURE

The Company's authorized capital consists of an unlimited number of Common Shares and an unlimited number of Class A participating preferred shares (Preferred Shares) without par value. At the close of business on December 31, 2020, there were 25,198,529 Common Shares issued and outstanding. There are no Preferred Shares currently issued and outstanding. During 2020, the Company issued 7,804,987 Common Shares through issuer private placements. On December 1, 2017, the Company completed a 10 for 1 share consolidation adopted at the Annual General and Special Meeting of Shareholders, held on May 16, 2017. All Common Share and share price references herein have been adjusted for the share consolidation.

Each Common Share entitles the holder thereof to (i) dividends if, as and when declared by the directors; (ii) one vote at all meetings of holders of common shares; and (iii) participate in any distribution of the Company's assets upon liquidation, dissolution, or winding up.

Each Preferred Share entitles the holder thereof to (i) dividends if, as and when declared by the directors; (ii) one vote at all meetings of the shareholders of the Company; and (iii) participate (after receiving in priority to the holders of Common Shares, a sum equal to its purchase price) in any distribution of the Company's assets upon liquidation, dissolution, or winding up.

#### MARKET FOR SECURITIES

The outstanding common shares of the Company are listed and posted for trading on the Toronto Stock Exchange (TSX) under the symbol "IMP". Starting on February 25, 2021, the Company's common shares are traded on the OTCQX® Best Market under the symbol "ITMSF".

Intermap Technologies Corporation TSX Share Price Information 2020							
<u>Month</u>	<u>High (\$)</u>	<u>Low (\$)</u>	Average Volume				
January 2020	0.33	0.23	8,200				
February 2020	0.35	0.19	15,261				
March 2020	0.27	0.14	20,160				
April 2020	0.20	0.14	9,663				
May 2020	0.18	0.15	20,785				
June 2020	0.41	0.16	50,179				
July 2020	1.15	0.37	68,714				
August 2020	1.09	0.69	24,435				
September 2020	1.22	0.88	25,962				
October 2020	1.07	0.97	17,310				
November 2020	1.07	0.78	17,978				
December 2020	0.80	0.63	19,242				

Trading Price and Volume (in Canadian dollars):

#### **Prior Sales**

On December 17, 2020, 75,070 Class A common shares were issued to a director of the Company as compensation for services at a weighted average share price of CAD\$0.73.

During November 2020, the Company issued 3,646,874 Class A common shares at CAD\$1.03 per share in connection with the third tranche of a private placement.

On October 6, 2020, the Company issued 50,000 Class A common shares from the vesting of restricted share units (RSUs).

On August 5, 2020, the Company issued 3,571,428 Class A common shares at CAD\$0.56 per share in connection with the first tranche of a private placement. On August 17, 2020, the Company issued 586,685 Class A common shares at CAD\$0.56 per share as a second tranche of the private placement. The Company used \$1,000 of the proceeds to pay the outstanding notes payable.

On June 28, 2018, 872,183 Class A common shares were issued to directors of the Company as compensation for services at a weighted average per share price of CAD\$0.42.

On June 20, 2017, 101,250 Class A common shares were issued to directors and employees of the Company as compensation for services at a per share price of CAD\$0.80.

On April 12 and June 29, 2017, the Company issued a total of 149,293 Class A common shares that were earned under the Long-Term Incentive Plan, closed in 2016, at a per share price of CAD\$0.70.

On March 30, 2017, the Company issued 6,011,273 Class A common shares in connection with the equity rights offering (Rights Offering), at a per share price of CAD\$0.60. Total from the Rights Offering of \$2,890 were used to repay the December 14, 2016 bridge loan of \$6,000. The balance of the bridge loan was converted to a term note, maturing September 1, 2020.

#### DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS

Set out below are the names of the directors and executive officers of the Company as of the date of this AIF, their place of residence, their positions held within the Company, and their principal occupations in the last five years.

Name, Present Office Held and Residence	Director Since	Principal Occupation	Common Shares (5)
Patrick A. Blott <sup>(1)(2)(3)(4)</sup> Chairman and Chief Executive Officer New York, U.S.A.	July 13, 2016	Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of the Corporation, Co-Founder and Managing Partner of Blott Asset Management and Director of OSI Geospatial Inc.	6,186,844
Philippe Frappier <sup>(2)(3)(4)</sup> Director Toronto, Canada	January 30, 2017	Vice President Client Services at IQ Partners. Previously Senior Partner of Searchlight Recruitment Inc. and Independent Management Consultant	135,652
John Hild <sup>(2)(3)(4)</sup> Director Maryland, U.S.A.	April 30, 2020	President of Hild Enterprises, LLC, and previously Chief Information Officer and Vice President of DigitalGlobe	170,722
Director New York, U.S.A.	2020	previously Executive Director of Morgan Stanley and Vice President of The Blackstone Group L.P.	-

Notes:

(1) Chairman of the Board

(2) Member of Audit Committee

(3) Member of Compensation Committee

(4) Member of Nominating and Governance Committee

(5) Beneficially Owned, Controlled or Directed, Directly

The directors will hold office until the next annual general meeting of the shareholders unless their office is earlier vacated in accordance with the by-laws of the Corporation and in accordance with the Business Corporations Act (Alberta). The directors and key management personnel in aggregate own or control 25.8% of the issued and outstanding Common Shares of the Company.

#### **Executive Officers Who Are Not Directors**

Jennifer S. Bakken, Executive Vice President Finance and CFO (Lone Tree, Colorado, U.S.A.) joined Intermap in August 2008 and served as the Corporate Controller until January 2017 when she was promoted to Senior Vice President. In May 2017 Jennifer was named Executive Vice President and CFO.

Jack Schneider, COO (New York, New York, USA) joined Intermap in August 2018 as a consultant before he was named COO in September 2020.

#### **Cease Trade Orders**

No director or executive officer of the Company is, as of the date of this AIF, or was, within the 10 years before the date hereof, a director, chief executive officer, or chief financial officer of any company (including the Company) that was the subject of a cease trade order, an order similar to a cease trade order, or an order that denied the company access to any exemption under securities legislation that was in effect for a period of more than 30 consecutive days, that was issued (i) while that person was acting in such capacity; or (ii) after that person was acting in such capacity and which resulted from an event that occurred while that person was acting in such capacity.

#### **Bankruptcies**

No director or executive officer of the Company, or shareholder holding a sufficient number of securities to affect materially the control of the Company is, as of the date of this AIF, or has been, within 10 years before the date hereof, a director or executive officer of any company that, while that person was acting in such capacity, or within a year of that person ceasing to act in such capacity, became bankrupt, made a proposal under any legislation relating to bankruptcy or insolvency, or was subject to or instituted any proceedings, arrangement, or compromise with creditors or had a receiver, receiver manager, or trustee appointed to hold its assets.

No director or executive officer of the Company, or shareholder holding a sufficient number of securities to affect materially the control of the Company has, within the 10 years before the date of this AIF, become bankrupt, made a proposal under any legislation relating to bankruptcy or insolvency, or become subject to or instituted any proceedings, arrangement or compromise with creditors, or had a receiver, receiver manager or trustee appointed to hold the assets of the director, executive officer or shareholder.

## **Penalties or Sanctions**

No director or executive officer of the Company, or shareholder holding a sufficient number of securities to affect materially the control of the Company has been subject to any penalties or sanctions imposed by a court relating to securities legislation or by a securities regulatory authority or has entered into a settlement agreement with a securities regulatory authority or has been subject to any other penalties or sanctions imposed by a court or regulatory body that would likely be considered important to a reasonable investor in making an investment decision.

## **Conflicts of Interest**

Circumstances may arise where members of the Company's board of directors or officers are directors or officers of corporations which are in competition to our interests. No assurances can be given that opportunities identified by such board members or officers will be provided to the Company. Pursuant to the *Business Corporations Act* (Alberta), directors who have a material interest in a proposed material transaction upon which the Company's board of directors is voting are required to disclose their interests and refrain from voting on the transaction.

# LEGAL PROCEEDINGS AND REGULATORY ACTIONS

Management of the Company is not aware of any existing or contemplated legal proceedings material to the Company, to which the Company is, or during the financial year ended December 31, 2020 was, a party or of which any of its property is, or during the financial year ended December 31, 2020 was, subject.

Management of the Company is not aware of any penalties or sanctions imposed against the Company by a court relating to securities legislation or by a securities regulatory authority during the financial year ended December 31, 2020.

## INTEREST OF MANAGEMENT AND OTHERS IN MATERIAL TRANSACTIONS

There were no material interests, direct or indirect, of directors or executive officers of the Company, or of any of the shareholders of the Company who beneficially own, directly or indirectly, or exercises control or direction over more than 10 percent of the Company's outstanding Common Shares, or

any known associate or affiliate of such persons in any transactions within the three most recently completed financial years of the Company or during the current financial year which has materially affected, or is reasonably expected to materially affect, the Company or a subsidiary.

# TRANSFER AGENT AND REGISTRAR

The Company's transfer agent and registrar is Computershare Trust Company of Canada, located at 100 University Avenue, Toronto, Ontario, Canada M5J 2Y1.

# MATERIAL CONTRACTS

The Company has not entered into any material contract within the most recently completed financial year, or before the most recently completed financial year that is still in effect and was not in the ordinary course of business.

## **INTERESTS OF EXPERTS**

There is no person or company whose profession or business gives authority to a statement made by such person or company and who is named as having prepared or certified a statement, report, or valuation described or included in a filing, or referred to in a filing, made by the Company under National Instrument 51-102 during, or related to, the Company's most recently completed financial year other than KPMG LLP, the Company's auditors. KPMG LLP is independent in accordance with the auditors' rules of professional conduct in Canada.

In addition, none of the aforementioned persons or companies, nor any director, officer, or employee of any of the aforementioned persons or companies, is or is expected to be elected, appointed, or employed as a director, officer, or employee of the Company or of any of the Company's affiliates.

# AUDIT COMMITTEE INFORMATION

The text of Intermap Technologies Corporation's Audit Committee Charter is attached as **Schedule A.** 

## Composition of the Audit Committee

Applicable securities legislation requires that an audit committee be composed of a minimum of three members. The members of the Audit Committee are Mr. Jordan Tongalson (Chair), Mr. Philippe Frappier and Mr. John Hild, each of whom is independent and financially literate. The relevant education and experience of each Audit Committee member is outlined below.

## **Relevant Education and Experience**

All members of the Audit Committee are financially literate, and all members of the committee have accounting or related financial experience.

Mr. Tongalson is currently a Managing Director and leads Business Development at Littlejohn & Company, an investment firm focused on private equity and debt investments. He previously served as Executive Director at Morgan Stanley, responsible for investment banking Industrials coverage and execution, and Vice President at The Blackstone Group, where he advised on mergers and acquisitions, structured transactions, restructuring and private equity / leveraged buyout transactions.

As part of his role in each of these positions, he was required to have extensive knowledge of financial operations, including the understanding of balance sheets, income statements, and cash flow statements. Mr. Tongalson holds an MBA from Columbia Business School.

Mr. Frappier has been a member of the Audit Committee for four years and run an Executive Search business for the past 15 years. As part of his role, Mr. Frappier is required to have extensive knowledge of the financial operations of the company including budgeting and forecasting, income statements, cash flow and balance sheets. Prior to running his own business Mr. Frappier, oversaw multi-million-dollar production budgets in the film and television industry.

Mr. Hild served as Chief Information Officer for DigitalGlobe Inc. and was responsible for information technology and corporate cyber and physical security strategic budgets and execution. He has 20 years of experience overseeing United States government budget planning and execution of a nearly \$1 billion annual budget.

#### Audit Committee Oversight

All recommendations of the Audit Committee to nominate or compensate an external auditor were adopted by the Board of Directors since the commencement of its most recently completed financial year.

#### **Pre-approval Policies and Procedures**

Any engagement of non-audit services by the Company's external auditors/accountants, including estimated fees, must be pre-approved by the Audit Committee and the Audit Committee must obtain an annual statement from the auditors regarding non-audit services.

## **External Auditor Service Fees**

#### Audit Fees

The aggregate fees billed by the Company's external auditor for audit services during 2020 and 2019 were CAD\$131,000 and CAD\$117,500, respectively.

#### Audit Related Fees

The aggregate fees billed by the Company's external auditor for assurance and related services that are reasonably related to the performance of the audit or review of the Company's financial statements and are not reported under the "Audit Fees" caption above during 2020 and 2019 were minimal.

#### Tax Fees

The aggregate fees billed by the Company's external auditing firm for professional services relating to tax compliance, tax advice and tax planning during 2020 and 2019 were CAD\$94,813 and CAD\$36,936, respectively. The services provided were generally related to: (i) tax return preparation; (ii) SR&ED tax credits; (iii) personal tax returns for expatriate employees; and (iv) tax related due diligence potential contracts.

#### All Other Fees

There were no other fees billed to the Company during the last two fiscal years for products and services provided by the Company's external auditors other than the services reported above in the prior three captions.

#### ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Additional information relating to the Company may be found on SEDAR at <u>www.sedar.com</u>. Additional information, including directors' and officers' remuneration and indebtedness, principal holders of the Company's securities and securities authorized for issuance under the Company's equity compensation plans, if applicable, is contained in the Company's information circular for the most recent annual meeting of shareholders that involved the election of directors. Additional financial information is provided in the financial statements and management's discussion and analysis for the year ended December 31, 2020.

# SCHEDULE A

## AUDIT COMMITTEE CHARTER

#### ADOPTION

This charter ("**Charter**") was approved by the Board of Directors (**"Board"**) of Intermap Technologies Corporation ("**Corporation**") on the date noted at the conclusion hereof.

#### PURPOSE

It is the policy of the Corporation to establish and maintain an Audit Committee ("**Committee**"), composed of independent directors, to assist the Board in carrying out their oversight responsibility for the Corporation's external audit, internal controls, disclosure, financial reporting, and related risk management.

The Committee's function is one of oversight only and shall not relieve management of its responsibilities.

The Corporation's external auditor shall report directly to the Audit Committee.

#### ORGANIZATION

- 1. The Committee shall consist of a minimum of three (3) directors.
- 2. Each director appointed to the Committee by the Board shall be independent as such term is defined in Section 1.4 of National Instrument 52-110 and Section 3.1 of the related companion policy.
- 3. Each member of the Committee shall be financially literate as such term is defined in Section 1.6 of National Instrument 52-110 and at least one (1) member shall have accounting or related financial management expertise.
- 4. The Board shall appoint the members of the Committee and may seek the advice and assistance of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee in identifying qualified candidates. The Board shall appoint one (1) member of the Committee to be the Chair of the Committee.
- 5. A director appointed by the Board to the Committee shall be a member of the Committee until replaced by the Board or until his or her resignation. A member shall cease to be a member of the Committee upon ceasing to be a director of the Corporation.
- 6. The Secretary of the Corporation shall be the Secretary of the Committee.

#### RESPONSIBILITIES

- 7. The Committee's primary duties and responsibilities are to:
  - (a) Select and recommend the nomination and compensation of the external auditors.

- (b) Oversee the independence, work, and performance of the Corporation's external auditors.
- (c) Review the principal risks that could impact the financial reporting of the Corporation and monitor how management is dealing with such risks.
- (d) Monitor the integrity of the Corporation's disclosure and financial reporting process and its system of internal controls regarding financial reporting and accounting compliance.
- (e) Monitor the Corporation's compliance with laws, regulations, and internal policies that apply to financial or accounting matters.
- (f) Oversee the resolution of any disagreements among external auditors, management, and the internal auditing department, if any.
- 8. The Committee shall annually select and recommend to the Board the nomination of an external auditor, recommend the replacement of the current external auditor when circumstances warrant it, and monitor the independence, work, and performance of the external auditors. This shall include:
  - (a) Considering the views of management in respect of the nomination of the external auditors.
  - (b) Reviewing and recommending for approval by the Board, the terms of the external auditors' engagement, including the reasonableness of the proposed audit fees.
  - (c) Pre-approving any engagement for non-audit services to be provided by the external auditors' firm or its affiliates, together with estimated fees. This shall involve considering the potential impact of such services on the independence of the external auditors.
  - (d) When there is to be a change of external auditors, reviewing all issues and documentation related to the change, including the information to be included in the Notice of Change of Auditors and documentation called for under National Instrument 51-102 as defined in Section 4.11 and the planned steps for an orderly transition.
  - (e) Reviewing all reportable events, including disagreements, unresolved issues and consultations with external auditors, as defined by applicable securities policies, on a routine basis, whether or not there is to be a change of external auditors.
- 9. In carrying out its primary duties and responsibilities, the Committee shall:
  - (a) Review the annual audit plan with the external auditors and with management.
  - (b) Discuss with management and the external auditors any proposed changes in major accounting policies or principles, the potential impact of significant risks and uncertainties on future operations, and key estimates and judgments of management that may be material to financial reporting.
  - (c) Review with management and with the external auditors significant financial reporting issues arising during the most recent fiscal period and the resolution or proposed resolution of such issues

- (d) Review any problems experienced or concerns expressed by the external auditors in performing an audit, including any restrictions imposed by management or significant accounting issues on which there were a disagreement with management.
- (e) Review periodically with management the Corporation's disclosure controls and procedures as such term is defined in National Instrument 52-109 and monitor the certification process set out therein.
- (f) Review audited annual financial statements and related documents in conjunction with the audit findings report of the external auditors and obtain an explanation from management of all significant variances between comparative reporting periods.
- (g) Review with management the adequacy and effectiveness of the internal financial controls of the Corporation including any deficiencies noted in the Audit or Interim Review Findings Report and subsequent follow-up to any identified weaknesses.
- (h) Review with management and the external auditors the quarterly unaudited financial statements before release to the public.
- (i) Before release, review and, if appropriate, recommend for approval by the Board, all public disclosure documents containing audited or unaudited financial information including any press release, annual report, annual information form, management discussion and analysis of operations, prospectus (and all documents which may be incorporated by reference into such prospectus), and all other securities offering documents of the Corporation.
- (j) Review periodically with management the internal procedures implemented to review any other public disclosure of financial information extracted or derived from the Corporation's financial statements.
- (k) Approve the hiring of any partners, employees, or former partners and employees of the Corporation's present and former external auditor.
- 10. In addition, the Committee shall:
  - (a) Oversee the receipt, review, and follow-up of questions, concerns, or complaints pursuant to the Corporation's Code of Business Conduct and Ethics and the procedures set out in Appendix "A" thereto.
  - (b) Review with management, at least annually, the capital management policies, the financing strategy and funding plans of the Corporation.
  - (c) Review the amount and terms of any insurance to be obtained or maintained by the Corporation with respect to insurable risks inherent in its operations and potential liabilities incurred by the directors or officers in the discharge of their duties and responsibilities.
  - (d) In conjunction with the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, monitor financial and accounting personnel succession planning within the Corporation and review the appointments of the Chief Financial Officer and any key financial managers who are involved in the financial reporting process.
  - (e) Inquire into and determine the appropriate resolution of any conflict of interest in respect of audit or financial matters.

- (f) Periodically review with management the need for an internal audit function.
- (g) Quarterly, review any legal matter that could have a significant impact on the Corporation's financial statements and any enquiries received from regulators or government agencies.
- (h) Review periodically with management the adequacy and effectiveness of the Corporation's policies and procedures for compliance with securities laws, regulatory requirements, and stock exchange rules.
- (i) Report to the Board at the earliest opportunity after each meeting the results of its activities and any reviews undertaken and make recommendations to the Board as deemed appropriate.
- (j) Bi-annually assess the performance of the Committee.
- (k) Annually review the Audit Committee Charter and report to the Board on Committee compliance with the Charter.

#### MEETINGS

- 1. The Committee shall convene a minimum of four (4) times each year at such time and places as may be designated by the Chair of the Committee and whenever a meeting is requested by the Board, a member of the Committee, the external auditors, or a senior officer of the Corporation.
- 2. Notice of each meeting of the Committee shall be given to each member and to the external auditors, who shall be entitled to attend each meeting of the Committee and shall attend whenever requested to do so by a member of the Committee or the Secretary of the Committee.
- 3. Notice of a meeting of the Committee shall:
  - (a) Be in writing.
  - (b) State the nature of the business to be transacted at the meeting in reasonable detail.
  - (c) To the extent practicable, be accompanied by copies of documentation to be considered at the meeting.
  - (d) Be given at least forty-eight (48) hours' notice preceding the time stipulated for the meeting or such shorter period as the members of the Committee may permit.
- 4. A quorum for the transaction of business at a meeting of the Committee shall consist of two (2) members of the Committee.
- 5. A member of the Committee may participate in a meeting of the Committee by means of such telephonic, electronic, or other communication facilities, provided it permits all persons participating in the meeting to communicate adequately with each other, and a member participating in such a meeting by any such means is deemed to be present at the meeting.
- 6. The Chair of the Committee ("Chair") shall be appointed by the Board. The Chair shall have only those responsibilities and powers delegated to it herein and shall not have a second or

casting vote. The Chair shall have the responsibility of reporting annually to the Board on the Committee's compliance with this Charter.

- 7. In the absence of the Chair of the Committee, the members of the Committee shall choose one of the members present to be Chair of the meeting and, in the absence of the Secretary of the Committee; the members shall choose one of the persons present to be the Secretary of the meeting.
- 8. By invitation, the CEO and other parties may attend meetings of the Committee; however, the Committee may meet separately at any time with the external auditors, invited management, or any other third parties as determined by the Committee.
- 9. At each regular meeting of the Committee, the agenda shall include an opportunity for the members of the Committee to meet in-camera.
- 10. Minutes shall be kept of all meetings of the Committee and shall be signed by the Chair and the Secretary of the meeting.
- 11. Minutes of the meetings of the Committee shall be retained by the Secretary of the Corporation and shall be available on request to any member of the Board.

#### **RESOURCES AND AUTHORITY**

- 1. The Committee will be provided with resources commensurate with the duties and responsibilities assigned to it by the Board, including administrative support. If deemed necessary by the Committee, it will have the discretion to institute investigations of improprieties or suspected improprieties, including the standing authority to retain independent counsel or advisors and to set their compensation.
- 2. The Committee shall have the authority to:
  - (a) inspect any and all of the books and records of the Corporation, its subsidiaries, and affiliates;
  - (b) discuss with any officer of the Corporation, its subsidiaries and affiliates, the Chief Financial Officer and senior staff of the Corporation, any affected party, and external
  - (c) auditors, such accounts, records, and other matters as any member of the Committee considers necessary and appropriate; and
  - (d) communicate directly with the internal and external auditors.

Approved by the Board of Directors on August 5, 2009